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Communication to the Board of Supervisors

DATE:	December 8, 2021
TO:	Committee on Finance

FROM:	Theodore Chisholm, Chief of Staff, Office of the Sheriff
RE:	Supplement to July Overtime Report

This report is submitted consistent with the guidance of Section 56.02 of the Milwaukee County Code of General Ordinances. This relevant ordinance states that, “approximately (3) months after the initial report” submitted by a county agency projecting a deficit of “at least one hundred thousand dollars ($100,000.00) or an overtime deficit of at least one million dollars ($1,000,000.00),” a “follow-up report shall be submitted.” The Milwaukee County Sheriff’s Office last appeared before the Finance Committee on this item in July, three regular Board cycles prior to the December meeting cycle.

Our office’s July report identified an end-of-year deficit projection totaling $976,858. This projection has since increased to $1,292,218. The following factors have contributed to this projection:

· We project an end-of-year revenue total that is underbudget by almost 4.7%. The Sheriff’s Office budget anticipates $12,354,252 in annual revenue, but our most recent projections suggest that actual revenue obtained in 2021 will, as of December 31, total $11,778,165.29, resulting in a deficit of $576,086.71.
· We project an end-of-year expenditure total that is overbudget by almost 1.5%. The Sheriff’s Office budget anticipates $47,857,314 in annual expenditures, but our most recent projections suggest that actual expenditures in 2021 will, as of December 31, total $48,573,445.41, resulting in a deficit of $716,131.41. 
The primary sources of our projected revenue shortfall include:

· A deficit in state citation revenue, with $320,000 budgeted but $225,000 projected (a $95,000 deficit).
· A deficit in county forfeiture revenue, with $1,525,000 budgeted but $1,410,000 projected (a $115,000 deficit).
· A deficit in federal funding due to reduced jail usage by the U.S. Marshals Service, with $746,920 budgeted but $721,920 projected (a $25,000 deficit).
· A deficit in sheriff sale fees, with $187,000 budgeted but $102,000 projected (a $85,000 deficit).
· A deficit in process service fees, with $920,000 budgeted but $575,000 projected (a $345,000 deficit).
· A deficit in telephone utility fees, with $1,350,000 budgeted but $1,150,000 projected (a $200,000 deficit).
· A deficit in parking ticket suspension fees, due largely to the retirement of the agency’s parking checker, with $85,000 budgeted but $75,000 projected (a $10,000 deficit).
· A deficit in miscellaneous fees, due largely to a reduction in event security reimbursements, with $91,000 budgeted but $50,000 projected (a deficit of $41,000).
The primary sources of our projected overage in expenditures include:

· Personnel-related expenditures, including overtime, that exceed projected savings. The following table indicates that personnel services (which rely partly on agency revenues and therefore overlap with the aforementioned revenue deficit, as well as the above expenditures overage), although budgeted at $46,106,740, are in fact on track for a year-end total of $48,301,600 for 2021 (a $2,194,860 deficit). 

	
	
	2021

	
	
	Projected
	Budget
	Variance

	51006
	Salaries-Wages
	36,600,000.00 
	36,971,103.00 
	371,103.00 

	52000
	Overtime
	7,800,000.00 
	3,907,140.00 
	(3,892,860.00)

	53000
	Sick Balance Payout
	150,000.00 
	150,000.00 
	0.00 

	54007
	Longevity Pay
	60,000.00 
	78,090.00 
	18,090.00 

	54000
	Social Security Taxes
	3,396,600.00 
	3,128,868.00 
	(267,732.00)

	54002
	Unemployment Compensation
	55,000.00 
	55,000.00 
	0.00 

	54003
	Uniform Allowance
	170,000.00 
	219,625.00 
	49,625.00 

	54004
	Educational Bonus
	70,000.00 
	116,150.00 
	46,150.00 

	51007
	Salary Adjustment
	0.00 
	1,480,764.00 
	1,480,764.00 

	
	Personnel Services
	48,301,600.00 
	46,106,740.00 
	(2,194,860.00)



· Contractual pay increases, only some of which have been factored out of the above personnel-related expenditures. In June, the Board of Supervisors authorized contractual pay raises for personnel represented by the Deputy Sheriffs’ Association, which included retroactive pay covering 2019 and 2020 and administered in the form of lump-sum payments. $1,333,867 has been transferred to the Sheriff’s Office to account for the 2019 and 2020 costs, reducing the potential overage, and the Sheriff’s Office has initiated discussions with the Office of the Comptroller to attempt to achieve a similar resolution for 2021 funding, without which the agency’s projected personnel overages could significantly increase.
We previously demonstrated to the Board that significant short-staffing within the Sheriff’s Office is driving the above deficits and their precursors. Although significant progress has been achieved since the filing of the July report in achieving recruitment and retention incentives for personnel, other than the aforementioned contractual pay increases, these incentives have only taken effect recently (specifically, the first pay period of December, during which $3/hour premium pandemic pay for correctional officers was administered and officer step increases were first approved by the Committee on Personnel). 

Current staffing levels therefore remain at a rate significantly lower than budgeted, with 165 of 261 correctional officer positions filled and 255 of 276 deputy sheriff positions filled. As has been shared previously in exhaustive detail, short-staffing at this level requires the use of overtime in the form of shift extensions, generally in increments of four to eight hours at one time. Of note, further progress can be anticipated in the immediate future, as recent recruitment initiatives have resulted in 36 applicants seeking to join the agency’s correctional officer ranks.
 
Furthermore, the Sheriff’s Office has continued to regulate the use of overtime very strictly. Supervisors must specifically authorize shift extensions and ensure that any unauthorized use of overtime is immediately addressed. Such occurrences are rare: a review of Professional Standards Division case records revealed only two instances of confirmed overtime-related policy violations since 2019. Meanwhile, between the County’s recruitment and retention efforts taking shape and the agency utilizing administrative efficiencies to minimize overtime during day-to-day deployments, the agency’s overtime hours have decreased substantially from 2020 totals. Currently, the agency has expended 96,511.33 hours of overtime compared to 117,747.15 hours of overtime at this point in 2021: a decrease of approximately 18%. 
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